Correspondence

COVID-19: prioritizing healthcare workers

In dealing with the novel coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic, governments have ignored the welfare of the most essential workers during this time—the healthcare workers. While health professionals and physicians are at the top of the list to be infected because of their exposures to patients, they have been deprived of fair salaries, proper training, personal protective equipment (PPE) and psychological and emotional interventions.

The non-prioritization of healthcare workers has led to detrimental effects. We have seen this in Italy and Spain at the onset of the pandemic.¹ In the case of Peru, the lack of training and PPE has led to high infection and mortality rates among physicians.² In one instance, a doctor even uses regular plastic bags as improvised PPE to protect himself from infection due to government budget constraints.³ Peruvian doctors have gone on strike as they demand for better working conditions and higher salaries.⁴ In the case of the Philippines, on the other hand, medical organizations have called for a second stricter enhanced community quarantine due to the critical level of the healthcare system and fatigue and depression of healthcare workers.⁵ Authorities refused to heed this call at first, prioritizing an antiterrorism bill⁶ and citing the economy as a motivation.^{7,8}

The most recent case in point, however, is the case of the Czech Republic. In September 2020, COVID-19 cases surged, putting pressure on healthcare workers and even forcing them to put their own safeties at risk. Authorities have been accused of being complacent with health measures due to the prioritization of public opinion and political leanings over recommendations of medical experts. As of 19 October 2020, the Czech Republic 'now tops in new cases per capita', and physician infections rose 6-fold and nurse infections 7-fold in the span of a month. US National Guard doctors will even be sent to the Czech Republic to help combat the pandemic. 11

There have been ethical debates as to whether healthcare workers should be prioritized with medical resources in times of COVID-19. 12,13 If governments heeded healthcare workers' needs, listened to them and took care of their welfares to begin with, there shall not be a need to have to decide between their lives or their patients'. Governments must make

informed decisions¹⁴ and learn from other governments' mistakes in ignoring their healthcare workers. Although it is easier said than done, rather than being caught up with economic concerns, political leanings and bureaucracies, governments must prioritize healthcare workers as they are our only lifeline.

References

- 1 Wilson J, Parra A. "We are collapsing": virus pummels medics in Spain and Italy. ABC News. Published 26 March 2020. https://abcnews.go.com/Health/wireStory/collapsing-virus-pummels-medics-spain-italy-69789413 (2 August 2020, date last accessed).
- 2 Concepción-Zavaleta MJ, Marreros DM, Arroyo JCC et al. Requirement of a prompt solution to address infection and mortality due to COVID-19 among Peruvian physicians. J Public Health . doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fdaa180.
- 3 Gonzales-Tamayo L, Arevalo-Oropeza M, Yanez JA. COVID-19 physician deaths in Peru: a result of an underfunded and fragmented healthcare system. Soc Sci Res Netw 2020. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.3676849.
- 4 TeleSUR. Peru: Doctors to Go on Strike for Better Working Conditions. https://www.telesurenglish.net//news/peru-doctors-announce-strike-to-demand-better-working-conditions--20200818-0007.html (23 October 2020, date last accessed).
- 5 Biana HT, Joaquin JJB. COVID-19: the need to heed distress calls of healthcare workers. *J Public Health* . doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fdaa145.
- 6 Joaquin JJB, Biana HT. Philippine crimes of dissent: free speech in the time of COVID-19. *Crime Media Cult*. Published 30 July 2020 . doi: 10.1177/1741659020946181.
- 7 Hallare K. Palace thumbs down medical groups' call for ECQ in NCR. INQUIRER.Net. Published 1 August 2020. https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1315207/palace-thumbs-down-medical-groups-call-for-ecq-in-ncr (2 August 2020, date last accessed).
- 8 Opiniano GA, Biana HT, Dagwasi CM et al. Should beach travel in the Philippines resume during the COVID-19 outbreak? Public Health. Published online 19 October 2020. doi: 10.1016/j.puhe.2020.10.005.
- 9 Czech hospitals under pressure as coronavirus cases surge. *Euronews*. Published 6 October 2020. https://www.euronews.com/2020/10/06/czech-hospitals-under-pressure-as-coronavirus-cases-surge (23 October 2020, date last accessed).
- 10 Once a world leader in controlling COVID-19, Czech Republic now tops in new cases per capita. *Coronavirus*. Published 19 October 2020. https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/once-a-world-leader-in-controlling-covid-19-czech-republic-now-tops-in-new-cases-per-capita-1.5151088 (23 October 2020, date last accessed).

- 11 CTK. U.S. National Guard doctors to aid Czech Republic amid surge in COVID-19 cases. Published 21 October 2020. https://www.expats.cz/czech-news/article/u-s-national-guard-doctors-to-aid-czech-republic-amid-surge-in-covid-19-cases (23 October 2020, date last accessed).
- 12 Aulisio MP, May T. Why healthcare workers ought to be prioritized in ASMR during the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic. *Am J Bioeth* 2020;**20**(7):125–8.
- 13 Sveen W, Antommaria AHM. Why healthcare workers should not be prioritized in ventilator triage. *Am J Bioeth* 2020;**20**(7):133–5.
- 14 Neal K. Prediction is very difficult, especially if it's about the future1. *J Public Health* 2020;**42**(3):443–4.

Hazel T. Biana¹, and Renee T. Biana²
¹Department of Philosophy, De La Salle University, 2401 Taft
Avenue, Malate, Manila 0922, Philippines
²School of Psychology, University of New York in Prague,
Londýnská 41, 120 00 Praha, Czech Republic

Address correspondence to Hazel T. Biana. E-mail: hazel.biana@dlsu.edu.ph

doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fdaa213